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Club Officers 

President  Carole Weekes 49546108   Contact Officer Coral Morgan 49578474 

Vice President   Garry Hendicott  49440236   Walks Coordinator Coral Morgan 49578474 

Secretary  Vacant     Assist Walks Coordinator  Frances Eiteneur 49576028 

Treasurer  Michelle Dartnell 0428552603  Newsletter Editor Jenny Wooding 49440236 

Safety Officer Vacant     Publicity Officer Vacant 

Equipment Officer Garry Hendicott 49440236       

 

 

  

Future Events 
Christmas Camp ééééééééééééé.ééééééé..éééé.5th & 6th December 

New Yearõs Eve Get Togetherééééééééé.éééééééééééé31st December 

Roberts Lost Fallsééééééééééééééééééééééééééé.17th January 

General Meetingééééééééééééééé.ééééééééééééé.20th January 

Black Snake Rd éééééééééééééééééééééééééé..éé24th January 

Eungella Tracks ééééééééééééééééééééé.éééééé..31st January 
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Mackay Bushwalkersô Club Inc. PO Box 1313, Mackay, 4740 

Web: http://www.mackay.bwq.org.au  
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Fungi seen on Crediton Scrub walk (yes I 
did play with the colour) 

 

 

 

 

From the Editor 
Many thanks to everyone who came along to the AGM and put their hands up to take on a committee position once 
again. We are still in need of a club secretary and it is vital we fill this spot. The club provides a laptop for the 
secretary to use and the position is not too time consuming. Please have a think about it. 
 
Itôs that time of the year again when we scratch our heads and wonder where the year has gone. 2015 has been a 
busy and productive year for Mackay Bushwalkers with plenty of variety on offer. Letôs hope 2016 continues in the 
same vein and we hope to see Maureen back in the bush with us before long. I will attach the Presidentôs report to 
this newsletter for you to read. 
 
I hope you all have a wonderful Christmas/New Year break and I look forward to catching up with you in 2016. I am 
sure quite a few people will be having some adventures during the break and it will be good to hear the stories in the 
New Year. Garry and I are off on a 250km backpack in Victoria which we are looking forward to. Charles is kindly 
providing a food drop for us at the half way mark and will join us for the last 4 days ï maybe by then he will need to 
carry us. 
 
Thanks to everyone who has contributed photos, walks descriptions and write ups for the newsletter throughout the 
year. It makes the task of putting it all together so much easier and the newsletter far more interesting. 
 
Jenny 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Key to Walks Grading System 
Distance   Terrain     Terrain 

 
S = short ï under 5km 1-3 = Graded or open terrain, no scrub  1-3 = Easy, suitable for beginners 
M = medium ï 5-10km 4-7 = Bush, minor scrub, rainforest,  4-7 = Medium, reasonable fitness required 
L = long ï over 10km Rocks, creeks, rockhopping, scrambling 8-10 = Hard, strenuous, fit walkers only  
                                               8-10 = Bush as above + thick scrub, major rock 
                                               Scrambling using hands, technical 

Items for the next newsletter should 
be sent to 

jennywooding@dodo.com.au 
prior to 25th January 



3 
 

Future Events 

 
 

Please contact the leader to nominate for all walks
 

New Yearõs Eve Social 
31st December 

 
Coordinator: Coral Morgan  49578474 
Venue: Lyallôs place at Homevale 
 
Up to 6 people can be accommodated Lyallôs 
residence or more can sleep in their cars or 
tents or even camp at the township. Stay 
overnight or hang around for a day or two. 
There is tap water (from the spring), a hot 
shower and a drop toilet. 
 
 BYO food, drinks and a chair. Entertainment 
could include games such as Boggle and 
cards, also a campfire and sing-a-long. 
Contact Coral for any further information. A car 
pool could be arranged. 
Please advise your attendance by Tuesday 
29th December. 
 

Robert's Lost Falls 
Sunday 17th January  

 
Leader: Kevin Smith 49696068  0417 326634 
Depart: 6:00am 
Journey: 200km $20.00 
Map Ref: Mirani 643687 
Grade: S64 
Estimated walking: 5 hours Total of all uphill 
sections: 280m Pace: slow to average Terrain: 
very uneven, some sharp steep slopes 
Vegetation: rainforest Expect: leeches. 
From the top of the range we drive to a point 
towards the end of Dalrymple Road to park the 
cars. Here we walk through the forest and 
follow small creeks down to the top of the falls. 
These falls tumble more than 1000 feet on this 
top branch of Cattle Creek. We only get to see 
the very top of the falls with a rope-assisted 
descent.  
Note the early start. 
 
 
 

Induction 6.45pm/  General Meeting 7.30pm 
Wednesday 20th January 

Downstairs room, Mackay Family Care and 
Community Support Association Centre 60 
Wellington Street, Mackay. Newcomers and 
visitors welcome. Induction by Frances and 
Coral 
 

Black Snake Road ð Massey Gorge Route 
Sunday 24th January 

 

LEADER: Steven Morgan (4954 0037,  
0418 882 817) 
DEPART: 6:00am 
JOURNEY: 200km $20.00 
MAP REF: Mirani 607767 (all grid refs for 
this walk are AGD 66) 
GRADE: M88 

 
Estimated walking time: 8 hours Total of all 
uphill sections: 480m Pace: average Terrain: 
very uneven terrain Vegetation: rain 
forest/open forest Expect: much steep slopes, 
some rockhopping, very steep scrambles, wait-
a-while, lantana, leeches, swimming holes, 
difficult creek crossings. 
The plan is to extend our knowledge of the 
ridge lines that run north from the end of Black 
Snake Road.  We will take the now well known 
route from the end of Black Snake Road into 
Maud Creek Falls, descend the falls, then cross 
the creek and climb out the canyon on the other 
side.  Be warned, this climb is hard work.  Once 
we get to the top of the ridge, we will head back 
to the known track and thereby further extend 
that route leaving the future possibility of 
following that route all the way into Massey 
Gorge.  Expect that this ridge route back to the 
known track may well be dense vegetation at 
ground level and hard going until a track is 
established.  There will be a swim at lunch, but 
after that it will be a long hot dry afternoon, so 
be prepared for that.  Snake Road and Black 
Snake Road are both a bit rough for 
conventional vehicles and are only suitable for 

All trip leaders please ensure you collect the club gear bag from Garry before 
undertaking your walk. 
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high clearance vehicles.  You must book to 
attend this walk.  Bookings close Wednesday 
20 January.  The preferred booking method is 
by email to steven.morgan61@gmail.com and 
include your phone number in the email. 
 

 
 

 
Eungella Tracks 

Sunday 31st January 
Leader: Daphne Goodson 0417 706240  4954 
9338 
Please contact the leader for more information 
regarding this walk. 
 

 

Previous Activities 
Maud Creek 

Sunday 18th October 
 
Up the range, along Snake road, take Back Snake road all the way to the end, then follow the taped 
ridge, down the fast lane. Plenty of ankle snaring vines and elephant sized logs present interesting 
obstacles... Look up to admire giant trees, look down to detangle foot.... look out for snakes too. 
 
And while still in the groove of that...a flash of light and reflection glitters through the trees. Maud creek! 

A little way up we check out a lush campsite under orchid 
encrusted trees, - for another time. Today the destination is 
downstream, the falls.  
 
In the creek bed we find large chunks of meat, a bit dry but not 
very old, - bait most likely, - we figure, dropped from the air... 
It puts me off drinking from crystal clear creeks, ... possibly 
National parks could let us know where and when they bait 
and give us some info on the poisons used....? 
All the same,... the Bottlebrush glows red the air smells nice 

and solid dark granite makes for easy  rock-hopping and ambling towards the big drop, from where we 
get a nice view to the  junction  of Maud and Massey. We snap and view and talk... Steven rigs up a 
rope for safe descend.  
 
The lunch spot below the falls is only a few scrambles away 
... people jump over ledges enthusiastically...- aaand ooops! 
Someone overbalances, tumbles and rolls! Nooo! Big drop 
below....but stops- one leg over the edge ... probably not a 
deadly height.... but high enough for cracked bones, soaked 
lunch and phone.. oh so glad all went well!  
 
Where the water hits the pool we find a shady tree and 
ground covered in tiny dry moss. Time to feed the belly! 
Some nap, others get restless and drift off exploring down 
along the creek, scrambling up a tree-ensnared rock piles, negotiating along steep walls just for fun, or 
having a back massage 
from the waterfall. 
Eventually we all gather, 
semi or fully dressed and 
partly soaked, we pack 
and hike up hill, carefully! 
...  
Three devote themselves 
to more taping along the 
crest while the rest of us 

mailto:steven.morgan61@gmail.com
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steam up some sweat that quickly cools us when we meet a breeze on top. We dig out jumpers and 
nibble snacks and say we had a great day and drive home!  
 
Thanks Steven! 
Kate 

Not Denham Range 
31st Oct and 1st Nov 

 
 A weekend was planned of walking from Crediton Hall to Denham Range to camp and return via the 
same route the next day ï an excellent training run or so we thought. 
Thursday I went online to book our campsites to discover Denham Range campground was closed due 
to a wildfire burning in the area. A quick scratch of the head and I came up with plan B. We would walk 
from the Chalet to Crediton Hall instead ï probably about the same distance, not as steep and mostly 
shady along the way. I emailed the other 5 campers and all seemed happy with the alternative. 
Friday getting home from work I decided to book the Credition Hall campsite only to discover it was also 
closed due to the fire in the area. Hmmmm! 
The next hour was spent on the phone trying to come up with an alternative. I suggested leaving it until 
the following weekend but 3 people were already packed and rearing to go. I did put forward going back 
up to the Brandy Creek walk and walking in to Bloodwood and back out the same way on Sunday. No 
says Garry ï we were only there 3 weeks ago. A fair point but we were a little short on options and we 
did need a long training walk. It turns out that 3 of the other campers had not been on this particular 

walk before and were keen to give it a go and so Garry 
slowly warmed to the idea. 
Saturday morning we set off early in the rain and we were 
now down to 5 walkers. It rained most of the way on the 
drive but seem to clear as we arrived. The forest looked 
lovely with the mist which was hanging around and we 
agreed it seemed to be ideal walking conditions. 
Off we set for the 20kms up to Bloodwood with a small 
detour to check out Repulse Creek on the way through. We 
had light rain on and off during the morning and when we 

got to the Shute Harbour lookout visibility was almost zero. We reached Bloodwood campsite by mid 
afternoon, erected our tents and enjoyed the views from the lookout there. The weather had cleared 
and conditions were perfect for the time of the year. 
We were in bed early and up and about early to a beautiful sunny morning. We were soon back on the 
track and this time the views from the Shute Harbour lookout were spectacular. We returned to Repulse 
Creek campground for lunch before heading back to the cars although we were all slowing 
considerably. 
It was an enjoyable weekend. Tony and Michelle got to try out all their new backpacking gear and 
Charles got to discover that he and Bivvy Bags are not a good mix but we all had a good time and of 
course the company was excellent. 
Jenny 

 
Crediton Scrub    Eungella tracks 

Sunday 1st November 
7 of us left town on a showery Sunday morning, hoping for drier conditions 
in the Eungella region. Picking up Therese at Mirani, we arrived at the 
Broken River carpark ( Crediton scrub was closed due to fire activity hence 
the change of plan) to find weather conditions almost perfect for walking 
with the day remaining mostly overcast and cool with no rain.  We therefore 
enjoyed a very pleasant walk marred only by the occasional but not totally 
unexpected blood sucking passengers ï it was November the first after all.  
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The plan was to head towards the chalet for a distance and then to return to our cars. At a certain point 
Penny lead some of us into the bush to monitor a patch of pseudo vanilla orchids while others chose to 
walk further on track, intending to return in time to have lunch together.   
 

Those of us who followed Penny were excited to find an 
extensive area of orchids once we knew what to look for, and it 
was apparent,  from the profusion of emerging buds,  that a 
spectacular showing, which we agreed we would like to return 
and see,  will soon be on offer.  
 
On the day we enjoyed the usual wild life ï birds, a goanna, 
turtles, 2 platypus, and one of our party had her heart rate 
somewhat elevated when she almost trod on the head of a 

large snake which had emerged from a crack in the steps, only to 
discover on a second cautious inspection that it was in fact a blue 
tongue lizard. 
We returned to the leech free picnic ground for a leisurely late lunch 
and then wandered downstream and inspected the Fern Flat 
campsite, agreeing it would be suitable for a club camp sometime.  
After sampling ice-cream and coffee at the kiosk, at which the girls 
volunteered me to do the report, we arrived home around 5 pm after 
a very pleasant day, thanks to Carol and Penny. 
 
Clive  
Images from Therese 
 

 
Across the Creeks, Finch Hatton Gorge 

Sunday 8th November 
 

The weather was kind to us on this day. We managed to dodge the storms, although they had been 
hovering around. On the way out we joined with Bryan and Therese. Deb and Kate were waiting 
patiently at the Gorge carpark. Then there were 8. 

 
After recent rain we found the bush verdant and refreshed with a 
nice flow of water in the creeks and rather slippery rocks. Making 
our way up Finch Hatton Creek, Kate remarked that the delicate 
ferns we were seeing were fan ferns. Passing some impressive 
creek scenery we came across a thriving colony of birdôs nest 
ferns perched upon the rocks. 
 
 Then it was time for our first ñcrossoverò which was straight 
forward and only about fifteen minutes to the west we came 

across a seldom visited creek. Proceeding upstream we noted 
several prominent ribbon ferns and soon we reached our goal. 
For want of a better name, letôs call it ñVictorôs Fallsò. Kate 
couldnôt resist a dip in the great pool. After re-grouping we set 
out to cross back to Finch Hatton Creek. We took better care of 
our direction this time with Bryan leading the way and 
facilitating our progress through some vigorous curtains of 
wait- a- while, we made good progress. 
 
After lunch we were at Araluen Falls and it was only 1pm so we opted to cap the day off with a jaunt 
along the track up to the Wheel of Fire Falls and more swimming. 
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Frances, Carole, Fran Limmage and myself had time to call in at the 
Walkerston Cemetery on the way home. We successfully located the grave 
of pioneering local explorer Mat (Gonky) OôNeil. Some of you will have 
seen trees marked with  M  . Well at his request, that is the only mark he 
has on his headstone. 
 
Coral 

 
 

Crediton Scrub  
Sunday, 22nd November 

 
As neither fires nor floods occurred, the walk which had been scheduled for 1st November was able to 
go ahead three weeks later. Six members gathered in town, and two more joined us up the Valley. 
There were some clouds around, but no rain actually fell, and in fact by lunchtime there were clear blue 
skies, but as the afternoon progressed, rain once more looked likely. 

 
For the last part of our car journey along Up River Road, a group of 
friendly cattle guided us right to the start of the walk. It was great to see 
Jeanette back on a walk, and I was pleased that the group included two 
walkers who were new to Crediton Scrub (Deb and Linda).  
 
The creek crossing early in the day brought out lots of creativity, but 
some of the group actually just walked across the log in the upright 

position. There was a bit of timber down on the track, forcing walkers to make those difficult under or 
over decisions. As always, the rain forest was enchanting, with bird calls (pigeons and whip birds 
probably being dominant), lots of fragile and unusual fungi creating photo opportunities, the amazing 
variety of palms, ferns, epiphytes, buttress roots and vines, and we did notice quite a lot of damage 
caused by rough weather recently.  However, the track was in good condition.  
 
Morning tea was enjoyed on our favourite logs adjacent to the cow paddock, and lunch saw us making 
for the shady grassy roadside bank opposite the tank. The return journey took less time than the 
morning walk, but with the long drive it was not an early arrival back in town.  
 
 

 
Many thanks to all who made it an enjoyable day and who helped in any way.  
 
Carole 
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Mackay Bushwalkers' Club Inc. 
President's Report 2015 

 
It is with pleasure that I present the President's Report to the 2015 AGM of the Mackay Bushwalkers' 
Club. The year just over could be dubbed many things - the year of new members but old walkers, the 
year of incident reports, the year of old walks revived and new walks added, the year of many midweek 
walks and camps, or the year that saw a  number of dedicated members devoting a lot of time to 
keeping the wheels turning. 
 
Membership has remained stable, and our induction sessions are well attended, with most inductees 
becoming members, but there has been an increasing trend for these new members to fail to get onto 
the walking tracks with us. Perhaps the time has come to survey members old and new who do not 
appear on a walk at all for a year or so, and try to come up with a solution to this mystery. While on the 
subject of inductions, I would like to thank those of you who have been the stalwarts in this area, 
especially Daphne, Clive, Frances and Kerry, and others who have helped out during the year. 
 
Early in the year, our Leaders' Seminar was well attended, and as well as being a way to thank those 
who lead walks, it is also a chance for people to commit to leading activities for the coming twelve 
months. As a result of suggestions offered and commitments made at this seminar, it has been easy to 
fill our walks program at each monthly meeting. On several weekends, members have been able to 
choose between a challenging activity and a more relaxed one, or between a camp and a day walk. 
Midweek walks have flourished, new walks such as The Spikelets have been introduced to the 
calendar, (although Maureen may wish to have it deleted), and there has been a revival of walks to 
places such as Bee Creek and Brownsey's Spur. Thank you to all leaders, co-leaders, and walks co-
ordinators, and a special thanks to Coral who has worked enthusiastically to arrange exploratories and 
make phone calls to ensure a full calendar of varied activities. 
 
The year has seen members enjoy car-based camps, backpacking events and the weekends with more 
home comforts at Lyall's place.  Early in the year, a Mt Britten camp attracted many members, both old 
and new, and also drew day walkers to engage in one of the activities. People came and went as it 
suited them and their other commitments, and may have been the highlight of the year for many. 
 
It is ironic that our most significant social gathering for the year was hosted by Jenny and Garry to 
farewell the man who had been behind most of our most memorable social events for quite a few years. 
After Dan's departure, our social calendar became one featuring the popular Friday night barbeques, 
Tuesday evening movie events, sometimes preceded by a pub dinner, and singing around the campfire 
followed by Boggle at Mt Britten.  
 
When Dan left, we also lost someone who had been Treasurer on and off for a number of years. We 
are so grateful to Michelle, a comparative newcomer, who put up her hand to take over, and who has 
been so efficient, hard-working and reliable in that role. Our club continues to thrive financially, and this 
year we have out laid considerable sums on new members booklets, in addition to our usual running 
costs. 
 
I wish to conclude by thanking very sincerely all those who have been a part of our club in 2015, 
especially those who have held positions, but also those who attend meetings, who volunteer to help in 
less obvious ways, and those who walk regularly or irregularly. Special thanks to Kerry for her selfless 
stint as Secretary despite the long drive, to Garry who is there in lots of different roles, even though he 
didn't have to chair a monthly meeting this year, to Jenny who has for many years now been producing 
a punctual and very well organised and presented newsletter, and hopefully will continue in this role, 
and to other committee members already mentioned. 
 
Carole Weekes 
 


